
City of Keene, New Hampshire 

CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

Tuesday, February 19, 2019 4:30 PM 
City Hall 

2nd Floor Conference Room 

Commission Members 

Alexander Von Plinsky, IV, Chair 
Eloise Clark, Vice Chair 
Denise Burchsted  
Kenneth Bergman 

Councilor George Hansel 
Brian Reilly 
Art Walker 
Thomas P. Haynes, Alternate 

No site visit this month 

1. Call to Order

2. Approval of Meeting Minutes – January 22, 2018

3. Informational
a. Aquatic Resource Management Subcommittee Update
b. Updates to Section 2-774 of the City Code of Ordinances Related to

Conservation Commission Powers, Duties, and Guidelines
c. Commission Presentation to Planning Licenses & Development

Committee

4. Discussion Items
a. DES Wetlands Roxbury St/Beaver Brook
b. Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan Presentation/Discussion
c. NHDES Shoreland tree cutting – Ashuelot River
d. Beauregard Property Acquisition
e. Community Development Department mission statement

5. 2019 – 2020 Commission Priorities

6. New or Other Business

7. Adjournment – Next meeting date Monday, March 18, 2019
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City of Keene 

New Hampshire 
 

 

CONSERVATION COMMISSION 

MEETING MINUTES 

 

Tuesday, January 22, 2019 4:30 PM 2nd Floor Conference Room,          

City Hall 

 

Members Present: 

Alexander Von Plinsky IV, Chair 

Eloise Clark, Vice Chair 

Councilor George Hansel 

Art Walker 

Ken Bergman 

Thomas Haynes, Alternate 

 

Staff Present: 

Rhett Lamb, Community Development 

Director/Assistant City Manager 

 

Members Not Present: 

Denise Burchsted  

 

Ms. Clark acted as chair of this meeting.  

 

1) Call to Order 

 

Vice Chair Clark called the meeting to order at 4:30 PM.  

 

2) Approval of Minutes – December 17, 2018 

 

On page 6, “Chair Hayne” should be changed to “Chair Haynes.”  

 

Councilor Hansel moved to approve the minutes of December 17, 2018 as amended, which Mr. 

Reilly seconded and the Conservation Commission carried unanimously.  

 

3) Informational 

a. DES Shoreland Violation – 550 Court Street 

 

Vice Chair Clark recalled a letter on this matter in the meeting packet. Along the riverbank 

adjacent to Cheshire Medical Center someone cut and stumped a significant number of trees; the 

area is adjacent to the path by the river, not near the drainage ditch. The Community 

Development Department sent a letter to inform NH Department of Environmental services 

(DES), who notified the property owner of the violation. The owner had 20 days to respond after 

the letter was sent on December 31. Thus at the time of this meeting the deadline had passed. 

The Commission was unsure if the cutting had anything to do with the adjacent helipad. The 

Commission will await additional updates from Mr. Lamb.  

 

b. NH Association of Natural Resource Scientists Membership 

 

Vice Chair Clark noted the Commission received a bill for $125. The Commission has never 

paid for this membership historically and might just be on a mailing list. Mr. Bergman noted the 

membership fee for Conservation Commissions is actually only $20; the $125 fee is for 

individual memberships. Vice Chair Clark recalled the Commission has not decided yet whether 
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to continue paying for NH Association of Conservation Commissions membership. Councilor 

Hansel suggested requesting that someone from the organization give a presentation to the 

Commission to explain the benefits of membership.  

 

Mr. Lamb said the Commission is already a member of this association, but he is unsure when 

that membership began. In his research, he found it is more so an organization to support 

individual professional natural resource scientists. There are a few community programs but he 

suspects the Commission is not getting value from a membership they do not know they have. 

While he doubts the association has a staff person in charge of outreach to prospective members, 

he will inquire if someone can visit from Concord; if that does not come to fruition, the 

Commission agreed to pass on this opportunity.  

 

c. ARLAC Annual Report 

 

Vice Chair Clark recalled a letter that she wrote on behalf of the Ashuelot River Local Advisory 

Committee (ARLAC) to share their annual report, which was included in the meeting packet. 

Each town along the river contributes $125/year for water quality testing and they all receive a 

copy of the report; some smaller towns include the ARLAC report in their municipal annual 

reports. She also mentioned an article in the Keene Sentinel that covers ARLAC’s interventions 

in the pipeline under the Ashuelot River, which was approved. Mr. Lamb recalled the 

Commission did not comment on the pipeline because there are no long-term or temporary 

wetland impacts and thus no permits were necessary; the City only had to approve a temporary 

construction license. Vice Chair Clark noted ARLAC requested that an engineer be present for 

installation to ensure no adverse impacts to the river, which was also approved.  

 

d. Aquatic Resource Management Subcommittee Update 

 

Mr. Haynes said the subcommittee has not met yet so there are no updates to report.  

 

While not on the agenda, Vice Chair Clark recalled that a letter was to go out regarding wetland 

rulemaking. Mr. Lamb said that letter was not sent by January 18. In discussing updates to the 

City Code with department heads who reviewed the Commission’s proposed changes, he was 

reminded that the Commission has a role to advise Council; therefore correspondences with a 

state agency should be reviewed by Council first. Mr. Haynes noted that moving forward the 

Commission will need to be proactive to ensure any such correspondences can go through a 

Council cycle before sending.  

 

4) Discussion Items 

a. Updates to Section 2-774 of the City Code of Ordinances Related to 

Conservation Commission Powers, Duties, and Guidelines 

 

Mr. Lamb noted there were a few remaining scrivener’s errors such as improperly labeled titles, 

which are not substantive. Mr. Lamb continued explaining the remaining substantive changes for 

Commission approval:   

 

Mr. Lambed stated in Sec. 2-774 (4) – to change “Prevent a drastic alteration of natural 

topography, drainage, and scenery without review and public approval,” to “Develop Land 

Management Plans for City conservation lands to prevent a drastic alteration of natural 

topography, drainage, and scenery.” 
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Mr. Lamb noted the original intent of the language was to ensure that development of 

conservation lands went through some kind of review process, whether by the Commission or 

Planning Board, etc. However, it might have been misleading and made it seem like the 

Commission is responsible for holding public hearings about changes to any land of conservation 

interest. The new language makes clear that it is the Commission’s responsibility to develop 

Land Management Plans, but only for City owned conservation lands as opposed to all private 

properties subject to permitting at the state level. This is not limited to conservation easements. 

This does not apply, for example, to the airport or surface water reservoirs in Roxbury. 

 

The Commission discussed if the language should be edited to state more explicitly that this only 

applies to City-owned lands zoned for conservation. Mr. Lamb recalled it is the Committee’s 

purview to make any changes; this is just draft language staff suggests. He thinks the 

Commission evaluates large conservation lands where drastic alterations are considered. The 

Commission discussed whether “drastic” is the appropriate word choice because it often has a 

negative connotation; they discussed alternatives such as significant and substantial. The 

Commission agreed initially to change the word drastic to significant. Following further 

discussion, however, the Commission concluded that the real intent of this duty is to prevent 

negative changes to these properties; some significant changes are positive ones. The 

Commission agreed to maintain the language as written, with the word drastic. The Commission 

discussed redundancies between this paragraph (4), which is about Land Management Plans, and 

paragraph (7), which is more about maintaining an index of lands. The Commission considered 

combining the two paragraphs, or moving (7) to precede (4). Ultimately, the Commission agreed 

to delete paragraph (7) and revise paragraph (4) to read: “Develop Land Management Plans and 

maintain an index for City conservation lands to prevent a drastic alteration of natural 

topography, drainage, and scenery.” 

 

Regarding Sec. 2-774 (12) – Mr. Lamb stated change “Act as a publicizing agent bringing 

Commission programs and problems of Commission management and control to the notice of 

the public,” to “Inform the public about Commission programs and areas of concern.”   

 

Mr. Lamb stated the intent is to make this duty more about public involvement and education 

than reporting problems and concerns. The new language is a more general statement to ensure 

the Commission informs the public about their programs and actions. 

 

The Commission agreed the new language as written is an appropriate, more concise change. 

 

Mr. Lamb continued with Sec. 2-774 (20) – he stated change “Appear before state and federal 

agencies to request financial assistance, or to advocate changes in state laws and federal 

regulations as they affect the ability of the Commission to carry out its functions,” to “Advise 

City Council on matters pertaining to the City’s interest at the state and federal level in 

conservation/wetlands law and policy.” 

 

Mr. Lamb said the new language clarifies the Commission’s responsibilities to evaluate and 

comment on conservation matters to state government. Other City committees have altered this 

language, so Mr. Lamb used the language from the Energy and Climate Committee’s new 

guidelines, which the City Attorney suggested. The City should speak with one voice and this 

new language ensures that any Commission recommendations go before Council before rising to 

the state level. 
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Mr. Lamb stated this will require the Commission to be proactive, though the Council review 

process is more efficient than it used to be. The Commission should plan for a three week cycle 

for Council and Standing Committees to review a recommendation; if a matter is time sensitive, 

the Council can vote to act at the next meeting. The Commission agreed with the new language 

as written. 

 

To follow through on these duties, the Commission requested a full list of City-owned 

conservation lands so they know what parcels they are responsible for developing Land 

Management Plans. Mr. Lamb recalled that as a part of their charge the Commission can choose 

what parcels to be involved with. Some parcels like Wheelock Park are already actively managed 

by the Parks & Rec Department, while parcels north of the park in the floodplain may need 

conservation management. There is a map of City conservation lands (which is always changing 

with new parcel acquisitions) that Mr. Lamb will share with the Commission. Councilor Hansel 

suggested adding it to the Commission webpage as it may be of interest to the public. The map 

includes the tax map parcel numbers for each property.  

 

Mr. Reilly asked for an example of Sec. 2-774 (8). Mr. Lamb said this regards the Commission 

receiving gifts of money or property in the City’s name. State statute allows commissions to 

accept gifts of cash and land. As written, this paragraph ensures any gifts are subject to the 

Council acceptance process. Mr. Reilly said this seems like an extra step and asked about 

instances when someone wants to donate land to the Commission but not the City. Mr. Lamb 

said the solution in such cases is a restriction on the use of the donation stipulating the City will 

own the land only for the purpose of conservation; this has happened in the City historically. 

Councilor Hansel added that having a donation go through the Council process allows the public 

to see what donations are being accepted and why. Mr. Lamb agreed and noted that the 

Commission must follow the Council approval process to use the Land Use Change Tax Fund to 

purchase land or assist with easement acquisition. Money the Commission uses from the annual 

operating budget does not require Council approval.  

 

Councilor Hansel moved for the Conservation Commission to recommend that City Council 

accept updates to Sec. 2-774 of the City Code of Ordinances related to Conservation 

Commission powers, duties, and guidelines. Mr. Haynes seconded the motion, which the 

Conservation Commission carried unanimously.  

 

Mr. Lamb will process this recommendation, which will progress through the Council approval 

process before the February Commission meeting.  

 

b. Greater Goose Pond Forest Stewardship Plan Presentation/Discussion 

 

Vice Chair Clark welcomed Jeff Littleton (by phone) and Swift Corwin, consultants for the 

Greater Goose Pond Forest (GGPF) Stewardship Plan. Mr. Littleton provided a general overview 

of the draft plan, which Commission members reviewed in advance of the meeting. The plan 

developed from on-site inventories to include an array of knowledge about GGPF based on the 

eight original goals in the conservation easement and the ninth additional goal of education. 

Recommendations in this plan were also based on feedback at the May 2018 public forum. This 

is a conservative and comprehensive view of GGPF, past management, current standing, and 

future needs and goals. The plan includes management options for the City’s consideration to 

develop a final plan. Consultants discovered a lot of wildlife that would benefit from 
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management and this plan will help protect those features in the future. The public forum 

illustrated interest in GGPF wildlife and the plan proposes protections for those species and 

habitats, such as many birds of conservation concern. 

 

Mr. Lamb explained where this plan is in the adoption process. The GGFP Stewardship Plan 

Subcommittee worked on this draft plan with Mr. Littleton and his team of consultants 

(including recreation and forestry). There will be one more public forum, scheduled tentatively 

for February 12. This discussion is for the Commission to decide if the plan is ready for public 

review; the goal is to edit the plan after the public forum followed by another Commission 

review before going to Council for adoption in March.  

 

Councilor Hansel asked the difference in recreation and environmental values of the property; he 

thought the executive summary indicated potential conflicts. Mr. Littleton said there is potential 

for a perfect balance between recreation and any other management in the forest. The recreation 

consultant developed a detailed overview of GGFP recreation and provided options for the City 

to expand and enhance recreation. Councilor Hansel said he hopes the plan will clarify any 

conflicts or areas of concern that require immediate action. Mr. Littleton said there are a lot of 

issues to address on the trails such as tree root hazards and animal excrement. In general, the 

recreational trails look good but need some attention as outlined in the plan. Mr. Corwin 

elaborated that it will be important to re-mark the property lines so the public can distinguish 

public and private land. Additionally, there are so many trails right now, which can be confusing, 

so trails should be marked better. The consultants have looked at smaller parts of the property 

and developed needs and goals for those parcels so management will be sensitive to recreation.  

 

Vice Chair Clark noted a well-demonstrated public aversion to tree cutting in the last decade. 

She expressed concern about public acceptance of some of the logging proposals in the plan. Mr. 

Corwin said he hopes this plan will be a teaching document with rationale for why actions are 

proposed. He thinks it is important to understand the context of the land and that these forests are 

not pristine and have been cut over time. The consultants believe there are long-term benefits of 

logging for wildlife in addition to utilizing the economic benefits of the forest. 

 

Mr. Bergman said clearing/thinning wood stands promotes success for some forms of wildlife 

but not all; some birds listed in the plan would benefit from clearing while others need 

unfragmented forest. He asked if bird experts were consulted. Mr. Corwin noted that any cutting 

would be staggered over 10 years in small areas; it is not a complete overhaul of the forest. Mr. 

Bergman said 10 years is short in terms of the life of a forest and said it is not clear enough that 

cutting benefits some species but not others; Mr. Corwin reiterated that only a small portion of 

the forest would be impacted during that decade. Mr. Littleton said it is a complex issue and this 

project is sensitive, which is why he hired a consultant who used to work at NH Audubon, 

among others. He said the goal is a holistic plan that is sensitive to people who use the property 

in addition to as many species and habitats as possible. The plan cannot protect all species and 

habitats equally but there are areas where Keene can effect positive change; with neotropical 

birds, for example.  The proposal calls for gentle maintenance and forest management; logging 

can be a stewardship method. His background is in conservation and he would like to walk the 

property with the Commission. The plan was developed to create a mindful balance between 

social, ecological, and economic values of GGPF. These are proposed ideas and he hopes the 

Commission will help build on those ideas and steer the plan.  
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Chair Von Plinsky recalled many mountain bikers perform unauthorized trail maintenance, such 

as leaf blowing the trails, contributing to the root problem; these practices are not good for the 

land long-term. He asked about trail maintenance and development. Mr. Corwin said there is an 

ongoing process of mountain bikers establishing new trails so the forest is overrun with 

unmarked paths. The first goal is to keep people from establishing new trails and the second goal 

is to mark well the trails we want people to use. Unfortunately, social media and GPS allow 

people to share trail changes, which often increases activity in unmarked areas of the park. Chair 

Von Plinsky and Councilor Hansel agreed the Commission will need to work with users on 

enforcement. Councilor Hansel suggested a master list of these priorities in the plan organized as 

short-, mid-, and long-term goals, which will help Council understand the plan. Mr. Littleton said 

the draft is a 10 year plan for recreational and forest management. Mr. Littleton will work with 

Mr. Lamb to revise the executive summary to include a clearer prioritized list for Council and 

the public; they will also work on a possible public presentation format to communicate this. 

 

Vice Chair Clark recognized Steve Bill (prospective Commission member), who said he 

perceives GGPF with two major user populations: those who walk the pond loop and the 

mountain bikers. He thinks parts of the trail around the pond that were relocated are worse than 

the originals; they are not marked well and have steep slopes. He hopes walkers will be 

considered in addition to bikers for recreation. He also asked where the new parking lot will be. 

Mr. Lamb replied it will become more obvious when the City begins the dam repair project. It 

will be located at the southerly entrance where there is a large yellow gate currently; crews can 

access both areas of dam repair from that roadway. Mr. Bergman recalled that construction crews 

will place stones to support vehicles traversing vernal pools for dam repair; he asked if that is 

what will happen for the new multiuse bike path. Mr. Lamb will need to consult the City 

Engineer to answer that question. After the dam repair, most of the road will be removed and 

will become a formal path. 

 

Mr. Reilly asked if mountain bikers seem interested the entire park or just the segments with 

trails. Mr. Corwin said there are trails everywhere now, though they are primarily concentrated 

on Drummer Hill.  

 

Mr. Lamb said clarifying the extent of forest management will be essential as this plan moves 

forward publically. He also wants to be clear that terminology will be very important to the 

public and Council; regularly used terminology in the draft such as “forest and wildlife habitat 

management projects” sound like stewardship but actually mean logging. He does not want to 

present a term to the public that can be easily misinterpreted; Vice Chair Clark agreed. Mr. 

Corwin noted that they added more specific definitions of those terms in the glossary. Mr. Lamb 

does not want the public to have to find those definitions in the glossary. He said the plan makes 

a great argument for management for the right purposes but if trees will be removed, that should 

be clear. Councilor Hansel agreed that clear definitions are important and added that visual aids 

that represent the potential results will be helpful as well. Mr. Bergman agreed that visuals 

demonstrating the different fates of the woodland with and without management would be 

useful. 

 

Mr. Haynes recalled the discussion of wildlife goals in the executive summary and suggested the 

action plan mimic that list of goals. For example, instead of discussing the various stands where 

cutting would benefit wildlife, use the goal of improving browse and cover for wildlife or 

creating a diversified forest as a way to develop an action plan that includes cutting. He 

suggested shaping the language so the action plan fits the habitats, improvements, and goals we 
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want; this is a way to have the timber justify the action plan. Mr. Littleton agreed that the action 

plan should be moved toward the wildlife and forest management section and he likes the focus 

Mr. Haynes suggested. In that case, Mr. Haynes suggested that improve genetic quality and 

better stand regeneration could be the action plan and then cutting is one step to accomplish that. 

Mr. Lamb said everyone agrees on the intent, but this discussion clarifies the importance of 

presentation; these ideas do not need to change, but if the plan begins listing the parcels for 

timber harvesting, the public will not understand the wildlife management value of that cutting. 

How it reads matters and the Commission and consultants should work hard to minimize 

misinterpretation. Mr. Haynes will send his remaining suggestions for rephrasing the action plan 

statements to Mr. Littleton. Mr. Littleton agreed this is a great exercise to refine the language and 

information to be useful for everyone. 

 

Mr. Bergman asked if there would be signage to prevent users from entering areas of the forest 

during cutting and if so, how long those closures would last. Mr. Corwin said the goal is for 

operations to fit in small time frames and only close those areas being harvested. He prefers 

cutting in the winter because there are less users but the conditions are unpredictable. Most 

cutting will take place in the late summer when birds have stopped nesting and there are benefits 

of cutting for the soils.  

 

Vice Chair Clark recalled many references to controlling invasive species in the action plan and 

asked what methods would be used to combat invasives. Mr. Corwin said he does not think 

chemical pesticides are practical because the worst invasives are around the gates. The prominent 

natural invasive in GGPF is beech, which can be controlled with silviculture. Vice Chair Clark 

noted that in some instances cutting can benefit invasive growth in the understory and asked if 

that is a concern. Mr. Corwin said it is a concern in some areas like those south of Goose Pond in 

the hemlock and pine areas. Mr. Littleton agreed that invasive species will be something 

important to monitor moving forward. Vice Chair Clark also noted the amount of wildlife habitat 

under the power lines, where the Public Utility Company maintains a shrub layer. She asked 

quality of the powerline vegetation, the amount of invasives in the area, and if cutting will 

encourage more invasives in the area. Mr. Littleton said natives and invasives are competing for 

that space, which makes management complex. He is more concerned about the wildlife that 

invasives at GGPF. He thinks the opportunity to create an endowment from timber harvesting is 

a great way to plan for invasive management in addition to parking and trail issues; Vice Chair 

Clark agreed. Overall, Vice Chair Clark said the draft plan is written and done well.  

 

Commission members can send any comments, questions, or concerns to Mr. Littleton; please 

CC Mr. Lamb on those emails. Mr. Lamb explained the next steps. Because there were no 

substantive changes to the draft from this meeting he asked if the Commission was comfortable 

having him work on revisions with Mr. Littleton; this will allow the project to stay on schedule 

with a public forum in February. The Commission agreed to move forward because they will still 

have another opportunity to comment after the public forum. Mr. Corwin and Mr. Littleton 

agreed to prepare photos and maps to best illustrate the proposal to the public.  

 

Vice Chair Clark expressed concern about secondary effects of logging such as roads for 

machinery and the spread of invasives. She also does not want to see a public firestorm over this 

proposal. Mr. Bergman added his concern about suppressing all the proposed operations into a 

10 year period. Mr. Corwin acknowledged Mr. Bergman’s concern and said they do not want to 

cut through the whole forest, but address small parts of the forest incrementally; much of the 

forest is ecological reserve areas. In this decade, cutting will promote a dynamic forest that can 
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move positively forward into the future. Mr. Littleton said the goal is to be adaptive through the 

whole process; he and Mr. Bergman agreed monitoring these changes is a good potential project 

for a KSC or Antioch student.  

 

Mr. Reilly asked for copies of the appendices to the plan. Mr. Lamb noted there are several 

hundred pages of appendices. They are large files that are not easy to share via email; he will 

print one copy for the Commission to share and a copy will be available at the public forum. 

 

c. Beauregard Property Acquisition 

 

Mr. Lamb received the appraisal and will consult with the City Manager and report back at the 

February meeting.  

 

5) Commission Membership 

6) New or Other Business 

 

Mr. Bergman sent an email to the Commission regarding the Community Development 

Department’s charge. Councilor Hansel requested a discussion of the email on the February 

agenda.  

 

7) Adjournment – Next Meeting Date Tuesday, February 19, 2019 
 

Hearing no further business, Vice Chair Clark adjourned the meeting at 6:13 PM. 

 

Respectfully submitted by, 

Katie Kibler, Minute Taker 

 

Reviewed by Rhett Lamb, ACM/Community Development Director 

 

 

 

Page 10 of 31



Page 11 of 31



Page 12 of 31



Page 13 of 31



Page 14 of 31



Page 15 of 31



Page 16 of 31



Page 17 of 31



Page 18 of 31



Page 19 of 31



Page 20 of 31



Page 21 of 31



Page 22 of 31



Page 23 of 31



Page 24 of 31



Page 25 of 31



Page 26 of 31



Page 27 of 31



Page 28 of 31



Page 29 of 31



THIS PAGE IS INTENDED TO BE BLANK. 

Page 30 of 31



Page 31 of 31




